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Our home, 13 km S of Brevard, North Carolina, is 400 m from the South
Carolina border. Since 1986 we have noted a singing male Chestnut-sided Warbler
(Dendroica pensylvanica) in a shrubby clearing—an abandoned lake site—just over
the state line in Greenville County, South Carolina. The elevation is about 920 m
(Figure 1).

Figure 1. Map of the border area in which Chestnut-sided Warblers are
presumed to have nested.

In 1988 we visited the site in early May and heard the male singing. When we
played a recording of the species' primary song, the bird acted defensively. On 10
June 1988 we returned to the site and again saw a male as he disappeared into a
tangle of briars and sapling trees at the edge of the lake site. He was carrying a
small green worm. The site is about 30 m from the state line. Immediately we
heard the calling of begging young. We then saw a recently fledged young. All
this time the parents were mobbing us.

By North Carolina standards, this is proof of breeding. The North Carolina
border is less than 20 m from the northern edge of the lake site. The main
question, then, is whether the birds nested in South Carolina. We believe that they
did. The only suitable habitat for Chestnut-sided Warblers in the immediate area is
this 2-ha clearing; everything around it is mature woods. The lake site, which was
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cleared at least fifteen years ago, is growing up now with a mix of Fetter-bush
(Leucothoe sp.), Virginia Creeper (Parthenocissus quinquefolia), Blackberry (Rubus
sp.), small Rhododendrons (Rhododendron minus), Mountain Laurel (Kalmia
latifolia), and saplings trees of several species.

On all our visits to this site over a period of four seasons beginning in 1986,
we have never seen or heard the male Chestnut-sided Warbler on the North Carolina
side of the line. He usually sings from one of four perches around the edges of the
lake site. The northernmost one is about 15 m from the state line; the others are
all farther south.

Chestnut-sided Warblers are fairly common in proper habitat on the North
Carolina side of the border. We have confirmed two pairs within a mile of this site
for the North Carolina Atlas, at approximately the same elevation.
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